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AGENDA 
	18:30
	Registration - V
	 

	18:45
	Non-voting registration X
	 

	19:00
	Welcome & Synod constituted by the Moderator 
	Moderator

	18:05
	Opening devotions
	Moderator

	19:15
	Welcome to ecumenical visitors and new members of Synod
	Moderator

	 
	Apologies
	Clerk

	 
	Minutes of previous Synod
	Clerk

	 
	Matters Arising
	Clerk

	 
	Pastoral News
	Moderator

	19:30
	M&M Report
	Treasurer

	19:40
	Synod Executive
	Clerk

	 
	Nominations & Resolution
	Clerk

	Break from 7.50 to 8.00, please be back by 8pm


	20:00
	Safeguarding
	Safeguarding officer/Clerk

	20:10
	Trust Report
	Romilly Micklem

	 
	Trust Resolutions T1 and T2
	Romilly Micklem

	20:35
	Welborne Garden Village & Resolution
	Ray Stanyon

	20:50
	Thank yous
	Moderator

	20:55
	Closing Devotions
	Lynda Spokes





Next meeting of Synod:  11th October 2025 at Avenue St Andrew’s URC, Southampton

UPDATE ON ORDINANDS, MINISTERIAL AND CHURCH CHANGES
[bookmark: _Hlk19612948][bookmark: _Hlk51328056]

Ordinands and CRCWs training for Ministry  			

	Name
	College
	Ministry Category
	Finish Date

	Simon Peters
	Northern
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2026

	Abigail Perrow
	Westminster
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2026

	Sue Nichols
	Northern
	Non-Stipendiary Ministry – Model 4
	June 2026




Ministerial Retirements
28th February	Robert Barthram retired from the Reading Group and moved to Mersey Synod
31st March	Philip Woods retired from Presbyterian Church (USA) and remains in the USA. 

Changes before next Synod
1st June	Lynda Spokes (NSM) retires from Banbury URC and remains in the Synod. 
28th June	Mike Shrubsole retires from United Church Ringwood and remains in the Synod.
25th July	Neil Riches retires from Hope and Radipole URCs in Weymouth and moves to North Western Synod.





	7– to 11yr-olds are invited to come to a Children’s Day alongside Synod on 11th October 2025 at Avenue St Andrew’s URC in Southampton.
A full creative programme will give the children an opportunity to meet new friends, have fun and explore what it means to be a part of the URC.
More information and booking details will be available after the summer; but get thinking about who you might bring.




MINUTES
MINUTES of the meeting of WESSEX SYNOD on Thursday 27th February 2025 on Zoom at 7.00pm.
The Moderator constituted Synod.
The Moderator advised that the meeting was being recorded only for the purposes of Minute taking and that the recording will be deleted once the Minutes are written.
The Moderator led opening devotions. A video was screen-shared, from the Gospel Stories by Perfect Little Gentlemen, storyteller Phil Summers, Luke 9:28-43. The Moderator spoke on the passage and a hymn was shared, “Transfigured Christ, none comprehends”, by Alan Gaunt, and the Moderator led in prayer.
The Moderator gave instruction on the use of the “raise hand” function and the “yes” “no” function in the React tab on Zoom.
25S01 Welcome: The Moderator welcomed three ecumenical representatives, Reverend Sonia Hicks, Chair of the Northampton Methodist District; Father Aidan Murray, Episcopal Vicar for Ecumenical Affairs, representing the Roman Catholic Bishop of Arundel and Brighton; and Revd Hayley Young, Regional Minister Team Leader of the Southern Counties Baptist Association. The Moderator also welcomed those attending for the first time.
25S02 Attendance: 
23			URC Ministers and CRCWs
	34	Church representatives
	0	Ministers of other denominations
	2	Retired Ministers/CRCWs
	0	Ordinands
16		Others holding Synod appointments
	7	Visitors
	82	Total

25S03 Apologies: The Clerk stated that 32 apologies had been received at the time of the meeting, of which approximately 22 are voting members as listed below.
	3	URC Ministers 
	12	Church Representatives 
	2	Ministers of other denominations 
	0	Ordinands 
	10	Retired Ministers 
	7	Others 
	34	Total 
25S04 Minutes of the last meeting, Saturday 12th October 2024: The Clerk reported that these had been circulated after the last meeting and more recently in the Synod papers. The Clerk reported that a couple of amendments had been indicated following the first circulation and these had been included in the Minutes published in the papers for the present meeting. The Minutes of the last meeting as published in the Synod papers were agreed.
25S05 Matters Arising: None.
25S06 Pastoral News: The Moderator directed members of Synod to the Update on Ordinands, Ministerial and Church Changes included in the Synod Papers. The Moderator commented:
i. That Kirsty-Ann Mabbott will be commissioned and inducted as CRCW at Holy Family Blackbird Leys on 27th April 2025 at 3pm. The Moderator is hoping that all members of Synod will be advised of inductions and such Synod events by email in the future to enable attendance. 
ii. That three ministers are celebrating Jubilees in 2025 as indicated in the update and these will be marked formally at the October meeting of Synod.
iii. On the retirement of Robert Barthram and extended the best wishes of Synod to Robert and Viv Barthram.
iv. That since the publishing of the papers news has been received that Philip Woods, who is serving in the Presbyterian Church USA, will be retiring in March 2025.
v. That sadly Waterside, Emsworth closed on 13th December 2024 and Fordingbridge URC on 31st December 2024.
vi. On the sad news of the deaths of Iain Stewart and Brian Coward.
The Moderator led Synod in silent remembrance and led in prayer for all those individuals and churches mentioned in the Update.
25S07 Ministries & Learning Committee: Tony Brett presented the report and advised of a typo in section 2.3 the fifth bullet point in the Word version of the papers: “Revd Michael Hodgeson” to read “Revd Michael Hodgson”, and:
i. Commented that the Committee has been busy working through the deployment plans of each of the Synod Pastoral Committees.
ii. Gave thanks as convener of Synod Pastoral Committee (North West) for all members of the committee who have been working so hard and especially for Romilly Micklem and Anne Bedford who have agreed to serve as Interim Moderators of the Oxford Group and the Bernwode Forest Churches and Wheatley pastorates respectively.
iii. Commented that the M&L Committee is excited that introductions of ministers to pastorates with consequent calls being issued and inductions taking place will soon be happening.
iv. Announced that Lynda Spokes will be retiring on 1st June, but this will be reported at the next meeting of Synod in April.
The Moderator expressed thanks on behalf of Synod to the M&L Committee and the SPCs all which do a huge amount of work.
25S08 Mission & Outreach Committee: Ray Stanyon presented the report and asked members to keep the issues mentioned in the report before the churches of the Synod.
i. The date of the Mission Resourcing Day has been set for Saturday 6th September 2025, venue still to be announced.
A matter was raised relating to the Welbourne Garden Village development. Synod was reminded that this is a possible pioneering church ministry project in a large housing development outside of Fareham. Originally a budget of £200,000 had been made for such work and this had been spent on the church regeneration project mentioned in the report. It would be necessary for a subsequent meeting of Synod to budget further funds in the future. It was reported that David Childs, the leader of the Synod Welbourne Steering Group has recently attended a meeting and been updated on the progress of the house building development timetable.
25S09: Le Weekend: Speaking as the European Partner Link Person Helen Everard addressed Synod on the Le Weekend event which will take place 2nd-4th May 2025 at Luneray in Normandy. A slide was shared advertising Le Weekend:
· Visit friends in Luneray, Normandy
· Fun, Food & Fellowship in French & English
· Worship together
· No language difficulties
· Book now – helen.everard158@gmail.com
Helen Everard reported that places are still available, the cost is expected to be approximately £80 per person but funds are available to help with this cost, by application by email helen.everard158@gmail.com
Synod took a comfort break at 7.49pm. 


Synod reconvened at 8.00pm. 
25S10 Children's & Youth Work Committee: Josh Thomas brought the report and highlighted:
i. The children’s camp last May and the youth camp in the summer, led ably by Ruth White and Phil Ray respectively, had both been very successful. Bookings for the children’s camp this year opened on 26th February and there have already been a good number of bookings.
ii. That the committee continue to support the Synod Youth Executive who had a great weekend in Waverley Abbey House in January.
Josh invited Ruth white to speak to the good news story she had contributed in the report, Mission at home and across the miles:
iii. Ruth White reminded Synod that the CYDOs help churches, exploring the church’s mission and outreach with children and youth into communities, to help and journey with churches, sharing ideas and examples from other churches.
iv. Ruth White said that the CYDOs get to know people which is one of the best aspects of the work. In terms of the relationship between churches and the CYDOs Ruth White advised: “Don’t be a stranger.”
Phil Ray asked for Jamie Laird to be given permission to speak which was granted. Jamie Laird had received a grant for £250 for mission work with young people with the charity Travelteer and had travelled to Sri Lanka. Jamie Laird said that:
v. Travelteer is an organisation specialising in “travelling with a difference” with projects in Sri Lanka, Nepal and Morocco. Young people travel and volunteer on the different programs and explore the country and learn about the culture.
vi. Travelteer is not a faith organisation but an environmental charity. Part of the grant application is that at least one or two of the Vision 2020 marks are met and Jamie Laird indicated that Creation care was certainly one of the marks that predominated.
Phil Ray also drew attention in the report to the experience of James Jenkins in the engagement with Jenga in Uganda. The project was linking with children and youth projects in Uganda. Phil Ray suggested that it is good that such grants were supporting young people within the Synod in their engagement in mission.
Josh Thomas said it is good to see the way that the CYDOs can come alongside individuals and churches and are supporting young people in their exploration of mission.
25S11 Synod Youth Executive report: Phil Ray spoke to the report commenting that:
i. SYE are going through a period of change and there is a need to allow natural evolution and to enable the SYE naturally to find its own course. The SYE is evaluating the work it does in the Synod and for young people in churches. It is important to ensure that what is important remains and that that which can be overwhelming for young people can be reimagined so that the SYE can be enabled in its work without being burdened in it.
ii. As such this next year SYE will still function but in a more fluid and organic manner, while seeking to offer more support and greater access to young people.
Questions and comments were invited:
iii. What age group does the SYE cover and how has the SYE been sustained at a time when young people lead such busy lives? Synod has been really blessed whilst numbers and engagement with young people does go through peaks and troughs. It is not easy to manage the interests and engagement of young people across the age range of 14 to 25 and gathering young people together for 3 weekends a year for SYE for what can be a business orientated occasion is a large commitment to ask of young people. Is it a case that there needs to be a formal election process to the SYE or could it be more a case of gathering young people together whoever is available, and do they have to commit to a two year term of service on SYE or can it be more fluid?
iv. It is so encouraging to read the report and to feel that the young people within the Synod are setting the agenda for themselves. We need to say thank you to our young people for being such an inspiration and to the CYDOs and the Committee for allowing the young people to set the pace and allowing them the freedom for their engagement. 
v. It is not easy to embrace the need for change generally. The CYDOs and the Committee have found the willingness of the young people to embrace change an encouragement.
The Moderator thanked Josh Thomas for his convening of the committee and Phil Ray and Ruth White for their work. The Moderator thanked Jamie Laird, James Jenkins and Kailey Milne for all that they had shared in this meeting of Synod.
25S12 Nominations for General Assembly Representatives: The Clerk reported that it had not been possible to circulate the list of those nominated to represent the Synod at General Assembly 2025 as had been stated in the Synod papers.
The Clerk reminded Synod that General Assembly will meet in July 2025 and is being recalled in November and that of the 16 Synod representatives to General Assembly two are required to be under 26 years of age. The Clerk reported that no one under 26 years of age had yet been identified to represent the Synod and asked for any names of possible nominees to be sent to the Clerk. The Moderator clarified that the two places reserved for under 26 year olds to represent the Synod could not be taken by nominees over 26 years of age.
The list of names of those nominated was screen shared and the Moderator read out the list:
i. Lay nominees: Anne Wood, Clive Snashall, Gordon Woods, John Sinclair, Karen Bell, Maggie Larkin, Mark Phillips, Tony Brett
ii. Minister nominees: Helen Everard, Ray Stanyon, Romilly Micklem, Sarah Hall, Tim Searle, Wayne Hawkins.
The Moderator stated he would also be present but as convener of General Assembly Resources Committee and Mary Thomas would be present as convener of Ministries Committee and that there would be other members of Synod present in other capacities.
The Moderator stated that for the avoidance of doubt the words in the Resolution “replacements” is taken to include replacing a missing nomination with a named person.

RESOLUTION 1
Wessex Synod approves the list of representatives to General Assembly 2025 and allows Synod Officers to appoint replacements should it prove necessary.
This was agreed unanimously. 
25S13 Thank yous: The Moderator thanked Matt Collins who had looked after the technical aspects of the meeting, the Clerk and Deborah Walker for all their hard work and the team of volunteers who had managed the online access to the meeting. The Moderator thanked the conveners of Synod committees, committee members and the Synod staff team, not just those involved in enabling this meeting of Synod, and thanked Graham Hoslett for taking the Minutes.
The Moderator announced that with the ending of Closing Devotions Synod would stand adjourned.
25S14 Closing Devotions: Robert Barthram led closing devotions reading from 1 Corinthians 1:20-25, focussing on 1 Corinthians 1:23 “but we preach Christ crucified.” An image from the Good News Bible was screen shared and Robert Barthram led in prayer and led Synod in sharing The Grace.
Synod was adjourned at 20.49 to meet again online on Tuesday 29th April 2025, or at such other time and place as may be necessary.


OBITUARY
The following obituary will appear in “Celebrated Lives” 
which is a collection of life stories within the URC Year Book 2026

Iain Stewart
6th November 1931 - 25th November 2024 aged 93 

The Reverend John Stewart (known as Iain) was born on 6th November 1931 in Glasgow, of Highland parents.  He attended school until he was 14, then got a job and following periods of ill health, was accepted as an ordinand in the Church of Scotland.  Whilst training in Glasgow, he heard a final year student ‘preaching from the heart’ about healing. Iain wanted to know more.  It was suggested he attend a youth fellowship in Falkirk.  Attending, he realised it was not physical healing he needed but the Lord Jesus Christ and on the way home, stopping the car, Iain prayed a prayer of repentance and gave his life to Jesus.  Iain always said he knew he had been born again and had received the Holy Spirit in that moment. 
While on placement on the Isle of Mull Iain and Joyce met and they were married, looking after a parish in Mull for two years before Iain went to college in Aberdeen to gain an MA in English and History. After three years’ further study Iain was licensed as a minister of the Church of Scotland and was called to the Round Church, Bowmore, Islay. Iain, Joyce and their son Andrew, daughter Anne and son Paul moved to England for Iain to take a MTh in Theology and Church History at Kings College London where the family was offered a house in Canterbury as Iain was an ‘overseas’ student. The minister at Canterbury had just retired and attending the church Iain was called to be their minister. In Canterbury Iain sadly lost Joyce but under Iain’s Bible based ministry the church grew and in Canterbury Iain met and married his dear second wife Rowena.
Iain served at Canterbury for 20 years before going on to serve at Cheam and then at Tooting following retirement. In these latter years Iain has preached the gospel and continued to support the life of the URC in the Guildford area. After intending to stay in England for only a year before returning to the Highlands when moving to Canterbury, Iain remained in England for the rest of his ministry and life - England’s gain, Scotland’s loss!
Iain was a prolific reader and wrote book reviews, some for the Protestant Truth Society. Iain was a supporter of GEAR, loved sport and watching sport on the television. He loved his mince and tatties, a nice cup of tea, Scotland and his family, and absolutely adored the Lord Jesus Christ and God’s Word.
He was focussed, faithful, resilient, steadfast; a more able, loving, faithful, giving man, pastor and minister you couldn’t hope to find.
Iain is survived by his wife Rowena, his children, grandchildren and great grandchildren.
A wonderful man, a wonderful minister.
Hallelujah! Praise the Lord!
Written by Graham Hoslett.

SYNOD EXECUTIVE REPORT

Synod Executive have met twice since our October Synod Meeting, both times on zoom, at both meetings pastoral concerns were brought as well as items from the Trust regarding buildings to be approved and from the MAM Task Group regarding M&M contributions, more is in the Treasurer’s report on this matter. Reports were made by committee conveners using the information, discussion and decision process as appropriate for each committee report. 

Our January Meeting focused on Safeguarding, understanding the amount of cases that our Safeguarding Officer has at any one time and agreeing to a temporary Administrator to assist in the database admin that is needed, and on a paper written by a small task group on possible ways forward following our 2024 May Meeting looking at:
What is going well in the Synod? 
What is going less well or badly in the Synod? 
Our 2025 May Synod Exec Meeting at Waverley Abbey will continue to look at this and Synod Executive hope to bring something to the October Synod Meeting. 

General Assembly
As you will be aware following the February Synod Meeting, General Assembly meets twice in 2025. We are still looking for two under 26 representatives who can make the July General Assembly, and if possible the November General Assembly, however understanding that if you are transitioning between education establishments, or between education and work it may be difficult to commit to November. If you know of anyone who might be interested, please let the Clerk know ASAP on clerk@urcwessex.org.uk . We are not able to fill these two places with anyone over 26. 

The dates are:
· Friday 4th July to Monday 7th July at the Hayes, Swanwick, Derbyshire
· GA is then recalled in November for a Church Life Review Extraordinary General Assembly, Friday 14th to Sunday 16th November which will be in Milton Keynes. 

Employment
The advertisement for a New Employment Advisor with the Southampton Methodist District went out recently and they have started planning interviews. As soon as we know someone has been appointed, we will let churches know. In the meantime, please continue to use ACAS to look at contract and employment issues. If you are unsure of who to contact, email the Clerk at clerk@urcwessex.org.uk.

Synod Meetings 
As noted in October, the majority of those who filled our Synod Meeting survey wished to continue with the Spring Synod Meeting as an online Meeting over two evenings. In 2026 we will be changing how this is formatted, rather than a meeting in February and one in April, we will have one meeting over two evenings in March, with one set of Papers, Minutes and Actions. 

The Dates for Synod Meetings in 2026 are:
· Thursday 12th March – Spring Online Meeting Part 1
· Tuesday 24th March – Spring Online Meeting Part 2
· Saturday October 10th – Autumn In Person Meeting, Venue TBC


Nominations
A full nomination List is included at the end of this report and you will see we have vacancies we need to fill in many of our committees. These include, but are not limited to:
· A Deputy Treasurer
· Rural Link (Mission & Outreach)
· Racial Justice Advocate (Mission & Outreach)
· Zambia Link Co-ordinator (Mission & Outreach)
· Synod Pastoral Committee members
· Trustees

If you would like more information on any of these, or if you or someone you know may be a good fit, then send names and why you think they are called, to Karen at clerk@urcwessex.org.uk

Appointments
The nominations group bring the appointments list to you for approval. Thank you to all who are finishing a period of service, those who continue to serve and those who are starting their service in 2025. Please support all with prayer and continue to pray for discernment on those who could be called to serve. 

	RESOLUTION 1
Wessex Synod approves the list of Appointments submitted by the Nominations Group 



Can you, or someone you know, help us? 
Lastly I would like to bring to your attention a list of areas where you or someone you know could be of help in the coming year. Please get in touch with the Clerk on clerk@urcwessex.org,uk if you would like more information on any of the following:
· Under 26 representatives at General Assembly 2025
· Part of organising the next Synod Big Day Out
· Be suitable/interested in any of the vacancies noted on the nominations list
· Be willing to run a workshop at an October Synod Meeting

Karen Bell
Synod Clerk 
April 2025
clerk@urcwessex.org.uk




	
SYNOD NOMINATIONS

	Appointments for Synod April 2025

	

	Group
	
	Who
	End

	OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES 

	
	Synod Clerk     
	Miss Karen Bell
	

	
	Synod Minutes Secretary
	Revd Graham Hoslett
	2025

	
	Synod Treasurer   
	Mr David North
	2027

	
	Deputy Synod Treasurer
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	
	

	
	APPOINTEES
	
	

	
	Trust Convener Role
	Vacancy
	

	
	DSO Role
	Revd Wayne Hawkins
	2029

	
	CYDO Line Manager
	Revd Josh Thomas
	2027

	
	Clerk Line Manager
	Revd Mike Thomason
	2027

	

	COMMITTEES AND GROUPS (members listed exclude all ex officio members)

	Synod Executive 
	Convener:
	Moderator
	

	
	Secretary:
	Synod Clerk
	

	
	Minute Secretary:
	Synod Minutes Secretary
	

	
	Members:
	NW Philip Bonnier
	2028

	
	
	NE Revd Mike Thomason
	2026

	
	
	SW Vacancy
	

	
	
	SE Mrs Sheilagh Courtnage
	2027

	
	Plus: Conveners from Children & Youth Work, Ministries & Learning and Wessex Trust; Synod Treasurer and the Synod representative to the Assembly Mission Committee.

	

	Nominations Group
	Convener:
	Synod Clerk
	

	
	Secretary
	Vacancy
	

	
	Members:
	Synod Pastoral Committee Conveners
	

	
	
	One person from each Area
	

	
	
	Moderator and DSO's
	

	

	Mission & Outreach Committee

	
	Convener
	Revd Ray Stanyon
	

	
	Secretary:
	Mr Philip Bonnier
	2028

	
	Will be lead on Mission Actions
	Vacancy
	

	
	Will be lead on Church & Society Actions
	Vacancy
	

	
	Will be lead on World Church Actions
	Revd Helen Everard 
	2026

	
	Rural Link (MDG):
	Vacancy
	

	
	Commitment for Life Advocate:
	Mrs Christine McMillan
	2027

	
	Inter-Faith Advocate: 
	Revd Paul O’Connor 
	2027

	
	Racial Justice Advocate:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Green Advocate
	Revd Mike Shrubsole 
	2029

	
	Joint Green Advocate
	Vacancy
	

	
	European Partner Link Coordinator (France):
	Vacancy
	

	
	Global Partner Link Coordinator (Zambia):
	Vacancy
	

	
	Methodist Link (WCG):
	Revd Rosemary Fletcher
	

	
	Members:
	Revd Stephen Ansa-Addo
	2027

	
	
	Revd Adam Payne
	2026

	
	
	Revd Wendy White
	2026

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	

	Ministries and Learning Committee

	
	Convener:
	Revd Wayne Hawkins
	2029

	
	Secretary:
	Revd Graham Hoslett
	2025

	
	Lay Preaching Advocate: (was commissioner)
	Mr Scott Wheeler
	2027

	
	Synod Ecumenical Officer:
	Revd Harry Lanham 
	2027

	
	
	Plus Pastoral Committee Conveners

	

	Synod Pastoral Committees:

	North East
	Convener:
	Revd Lucy Brierley
	2029

	
	Area Lay Preaching Co-ordinator:
	Mrs Karen Smith
	2029

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Berkshire:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Surrey: 
	Revd Mike Thomason
	2028

	
	Members (5):
	Mrs Anna Crawford
	2027

	
	
	Mrs Wendy Dunnett
	2026

	
	
	Revd Graham Hoslett
	2028

	
	
	Mr Bob Robertson
	2026

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	

	North West
	Convener:
	Mr Tony Brett
	2028

	
	Area Lay Preaching Co-ordinator:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Berkshire:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Oxfordshire:
	Revd Glyn Millington
	2027

	
	Members (5):
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Mrs Cynthia Bartlett
	2026

	
	
	Mr Roger Clark
	2029

	
	
	Mrs Fiona Hobson
	2028

	
	
	Mr Clive Snashall
	2025

	

	South East
	Convener:
	Revd Sarah Hall
	2029

	
	Area Preaching Co-ordinator:
	Mrs Pam Humphreys
	2027

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Hampshire:
	Revd Harry Lanham 
	2027

	
	Members (6):
	Mrs Sue Brown
	2025

	
	
	Revd Graham Dadd
	2028

	
	
	Mrs Sue Sapsard
	2027

	
	
	Revd Tim Searle
	2028

	
	
	Revd Josh Thomas
	2029

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	




	South West
	Convener:
	Revd Peter Clark
	2026

	
	Area Preaching Co-ordinator: 
	Mrs Maggie Larkin
	2026

	
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Dorset:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Members (7):
	Mr Andrew Hirst
	2026

	
	
	Revd Paul O'Connor
	2026

	
	
	Revd James Whately
	2025

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	

	Candidating and Ordinand secretary
	Revd Mary Thomas
	2026

	Candidating and Ordinand secretary elect
	Revd Josh Thomas
	2029

	

	Listed Buildings Advisory Committee

	
	Convener:
	Revd Michael Hodgson
	2025 (Sept)

	
	Convener Elect:
	Vacancy
	

	
	Secretary:
	Revd Glyn Millington
	

	
	Members:
	Mr David Illingworth 
	

	
	
	Mr Gareth Jenkins
	

	
	
	Revd John Lee
	

	
	
	Mr James Lemanis 
	

	
	
	Mr Matthew Maier 
	

	
	
	Mr Kevin Morris 
	

	
	
	Mr Robert Williams
	

	
	
	Mr Graham Barber (co-opted) 
	

	
	
	Mrs Nicola Werro (co-opted)
	

	

	MaM Task Group
	Convener:
	Mr David North (Treasurer)
	

	
	Members:
	SE Mr David Childs
	2028

	
	
	SW Mr Nick Tustian
	2028

	
	
	NE Mr Jem Ward
	2028

	
	
	NW Mr David North
	

	
	Trust Link
	Mr Ray Dunnet
	

	
	M&L Convener
	Revd Wayne Hawkins
	

	

	Ministry and Mission Fund Secretary 
	Vacancy
	

	

	Children’s & Youth Work Committee

	
	Convener:
	Revd Josh Thomas
	2026

	
	Secretary:
	Revd Helen Everard
	2027

	
	Paid Youth/Families Workers’ Representative:
	Mrs Jo Hopkins
	2025

	
	Members:
	Revd Andrew Hall 
	2028

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	
	Vacancy
	

	
	Synod Youth Executive Representative:
	filled by rotation of SYE
	

	

	District Council

	
	Moderator
	
	

	
	President
	Mrs Anna Crawford
	2028

	
	Secretary
	Mr Keith Bradley
	2027

	
	Members (4)
	Synod Pastoral Committees Conveners
	

	
	Members (4)
	NE Mrs Karen Smith 
	2027

	
	
	NW Mr Clive Snashall
	2027

	
	
	SE Mr David Childs
	2027

	
	
	SW Revd Paul O'Connor
	2027

	

	REPRESENTATIVES TO OTHER GROUPS AND COMMITTEES

	

	Assembly Executive
	
	Mr Clive Snashall
	2026

	
	
	Revd Helen Everard
	2026

	
	
	Revd Romilly Micklem
	2026

	
	
	Synod Clerk
	

	

	Youth Representative to URC Youth Executive Assembly
	Vacancy
	

	

	Southampton University Chaplain
	Revd Sarah Hall
	

	

	Synod Meetings Deputy Convener
	Mike Thomason
	2025 (Oct)

	

	Assembly Mission Committee
	Revd Ray Stanyon
	

	

	URC (Wessex) Trust Limited

	Convener:
	Revd Dr Romilly Micklem ( 2024)
	
	

	Trustees
	Mrs Sue Brown (2023)
	
	

	
	Mrs Margaret Carrick Smith **
	
	

	
	Mr Ray Dunnett (2023)
	
	

	
	Mr Andrew Gibb (2024)
	
	

	
	Revd Michael Hopkins (2024)
	
	

	
	Mr Colin MacBean **
	
	

	
	Revd Julian Macro **
	
	

	
	Revd Glyn Millington (2022)
	
	

	
	Mrs Bridget Micklem (2023)
	
	

	
	Mr David North (2023)
	
	

	
	Vacancy
	
	

	
	Vacancy
	
	

	
	Vacancy
	
	

	Note:  In accordance with Article 9 of the Articles of Association of the Trust, one third of the Trustees retire by rotation each year and are eligible to offer themselves for re-election. These are marked with two asterisks. 
No Trustees are standing for election for the first time in 2025. 
The year of election is given for Trustees not standing for re-election in 2025.
	




	Synod Youth Executive
	Cara Schulte
	

	
	James Jenkins
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SAFEGUARDING REFERENCE GROUP REPORT 

Updates and Developments
Sharon Barr continues in the role of Synod Safeguarding Officer (SSO), she covers all areas of the synod, working part time.  She supports concerns from local churches and advises the safeguarding coordinators in churches on how to best manage cases also answering queries as needed.  Phil Ray and Ruth White (Children and Youth Development Officer’s) offer cover when Sharon is on leave. 

Good Practice 6 remains the safeguarding guidance document for all churches and the synod. The document and all resources can be found here. 

Recently the Synod have employed a temporary safeguarding administrator, their primary role will be to carry out an archiving exercise of all past cases onto the case management system, ensure training records are up to date using the URC database and supporting with the data gathering for a review of compliance with URC policies for synod and local churches. 

The denominations safeguarding team within the URC created a new role in the last year of Case Management Supervisor.  The role is to support SSO’s across the URC, they are a critical friend and a listening ear and are able to support synod to have a consistent approach to safeguarding in line with the denomination’s guidance document. Sharon (SSO) has engaged with the role holder on cases where due to the complexity it is good to be able to talk them through with another safeguarding professional, also the role holder has reviewed two cases to review compliance.  

95+% of churches completed their annual safeguarding return for 2024.  Sharon is now in the process of analysing that data for both her report to the denominational safeguarding team but also to be able to support churches that either did not complete the return or showed gaps in areas that are required to adhere to by the URC or wider in relation to safeguarding governance.  

The exercise of contacting those churches happens now each year after each annual safeguarding return cut off but please remember that Sharon is here to support your local church with safeguarding matters at anytime. 

Training and Development
Phil and Ruth along with Sharon Barr have continued to offer the full and refresher foundation and intermediate safeguarding training online and Phil and Ruth facilitate face to face courses in their synod areas.  

Sharon has co-delivered two advanced safeguarding courses in the last 6 months, the plan is to run these twice a year online with the SSO from the South Western Synod.  

The URC central safeguarding team continue to offer online training in areas such as Elder as Trustees, Safer Recruitment & DBS Verifiers and Domestic Abuse in the church and Adult Safeguarding, these can be attended by anyone in the synod.  

Synod and centrally run training are published in the Safeguarding and Sharing the Vision newsletter and on the synod website.

A training flow chart that explains the training on offer and the routes available can be found on the synod website here. 
Sharon runs quarterly Church Safeguarding Coordinators (CSC) drop in online sessions, these have proved useful to those that have attended, we have had the opportunity to confidentially share cases and offer each other support.  The dates and links to these are emailed to all CSC, if you have not received these invites then please let Sharon know. 

In March 2025 Sharon ran her second church safeguarding coordinators away day with 30 people joining for the day.  The focus for the day was adult safeguarding, during the morning we undertook the adult safeguarding course and looked at case studies and in the afternoon we were joined by a guest speaker who talked about supporting survivors of abuse.
 
Synod Safeguarding Reference Group (SRG)
The SRG meet quarterly with the purpose of having oversight of the safeguarding issues within the Wessex Synod, the team update policy as needed, share news from the National Safeguarding Committee and plan the roll out of changes across the synod. 

The SRG this past year have focussed on:
· Group Membership
· Creating role description for the reference group
· Recruiting to vacancies in the group, currently independent member and local church representative – ideally a safeguarding coordinator
· Training
· Ensuring appropriate levels of training are delivered across the synod
· Introducing the advanced training course
· Recording of safeguarding training
· The new training framework going to General Assembly 2025
· Reviewing the complex cases being managed by the SSO that need a critical friend.

Last but not least Safeguarding Sunday this year is the 16th November 2025, if your church does not recognise this day then please encourage them to do so.  The URC produce Worship Notes for that Sunday with a safeguarding theme and the organisation 31:8 also produce a wealth of resources for services and for children and young people’s work.  It is a great opportunity to create and develop a positive safeguarding culture and start conversations about our responsibility to keep people safe at church. 

Sharon Barr
Wessex Safeguarding Officer On behalf of the Safeguarding Reference Group
safeguarding@urcwessex.org.uk
April 2024



URC (WESSEX) TRUST LIMITED REPORT
This report updates Synod since the last report and includes a summary of the decisions made at meetings of the Wessex Trust held online on 21 November 2024 and 13 February 2025.

[bookmark: _Hlk19550081]Trustees
There have been no resignations from the Trust Board since our last report to Synod. Three Trustees are standing for re-election at the Synod meeting on 29 April 2025.

There continue to be vacancies for Trustees, which we now need to fill with some urgency. As reported to numerous previous Synod meetings we would like to strengthen the Trust Board with HR experience, but in general Trustees are not expected to have specialised knowledge: common sense, patience and a willingness to help local congregations are the key attributes.

Trustees are asked to attend typically five meetings a year. We are currently meeting three times a year in person in Southampton and twice a year on Zoom.

Please have a chat with the Convener or Deputy Convener if you would like to find out more about being a Trustee and the importance of this role in the life of our Synod.

Grants, loans and permissions
Since our last report to Synod, the Trust has made the following grants, loans and other commitments, and given permissions in the following matters. Unless otherwise stated, grants are made from the Church Mission Fund, and loans are made from the Trust’s General Fund and are repayable over five years with interest at 3% per year. (All grant figures given below are maxima, not necessarily the amount actually paid out.)
	Church / Ecumenical partner
	Decision

	November 2024
	

	Southampton: Pear Tree Green (9B22)
	Trustees accepted the LBAC's recommendation to approve the church's plans for works to create an accessible WC and remove asbestos fittings in the adjacent area.

	South Hayling (9C08)
	A grant of £275 towards the cost of a new computer to operate the A/V system.

	South Hayling (9C08)
	A grant of £2,000 towards the cost of works to weatherproof the building.

	Banbury @ The Haven (9E03)
	A grant of £10,000 from the General Fund, to support the rental of the church’s premises during 2025.

	February 2025
	

	Petersfield (9C16)
	A grant from the Personnel funding pool of £33,016 over three years from 1st January 2026, for 50% of the cost of extending the employment of their Community Worker.

	Oxford: Collinwood Road (9E23)
	A grant from the Non-Listed Church Buildings funding pool of £5,448, for 20% of the cost of replacing gas boilers.

	Oxford: Wheatley (9E44)
	A grant from the Personnel funding pool of £12,300 over three years from September 2025, for 50% of the cost of a 'Time for God' volunteer in each year.

	Salisbury: Broad Chalke (9B16)
	Approval given for works to install a cesspit.

	University of Southampton Free Church Chaplaincy
	An annual grant of £6,000 for each of the three academic years from 1st September 2025 (total £18,000), payable from the General Fund.

	April 2025 (by email poll)
	

	Poole Mission House
	The estimates for the works to convert the house for the project are very significantly higher than had been anticipated. The Trustees voted by electronic poll to increase the overall grant for the project to £265,000 and reassigned it from the Special Reserve Fund to the General Fund. This decision will be confirmed at the next meeting of the Trust Board, on 24 April 2025.


Other property matters
· Listed Buildings Advisory Committee (LBAC): The LBAC has published a process flowchart and a handbook for churches which have listed buildings or are in conservation areas. This provides a useful reminder of churches’ responsibilities and hopefully clarify any ambiguities about the processes that churches need to follow.
· Manses: 
A short-term rental property is being used as a temporary manse for Kirsty-Ann Mabbott, the CRCW at Holy Family, Blackbird Leys, Oxford, pending the completion of adaptations of the near-by manse at 3 Berry Close.
The manse at 3 Higher Blandford Road, Broadstone, has been vacated by the tenants and is being adapted for its new use as the Poole Mission House.
The manse at 23 Hillary Road, Farnham, having been extensively refurbished, is now occupied by the Methodist minister at The Spire Church, Revd Joy Everingham, who moved in on 14 October 2024. 
The manse at 3 Lonsdale Road, Bournemouth, was vacated by Revd Wilbert Sayimani last August and has been let. The manses at 5 Rothafield Road, Oxford; 10 Marvin Way, Bitterne, Southampton; 20 Ridgeway Road, Salisbury; and 1 Colemore Road, Bournemouth have been re-let. The manses at 18 Harwood Gardens, Windsor; 6 Camberry Close, Basingstoke; and 24a Forest End, Fleet are being re-marketed to let. 
· Property disposals:
The former church at Hedge End was sold on 10 January 2025 for £375,000.
The former manse at 8 College Road, Maidenhead, was sold on 21 March 2025 for £865,000. The former manses at 25 Oxford Avenue, Southbourne; 7 Hawkswell Gardens, Oxford; and 73 Granville Way, Chatsworth Park, Sherborne are at different stages in the sales process.
· Hiring returns:
We are very grateful to the churches that have so far submitted their hiring returns: thank you. By this time in the year, we would hope to be closing in on 100% of returns received—but sadly the current situation is that we are only at around 75%. Please could each church check that it has completed its hiring return and sent it – by email if at all possible – to the Trust Secretary, Lisa Holt (trustsec@urcwessex.org.uk). 
Finance
· Annual Report and Accounts for 2024: The 2024 audit is due to start early next month. The Trust team has achieved a very good state of preparation, but the audit inevitably puts us under extra pressure, so please make due allowances during this busy time. 
· Church Mission and Special Reserve Funds: At the November 2024 and February 2025 meetings, the unused portions of a number of grants were written back (refunded) to the General Fund, totalling £6,926. As at 7 April 2025 the available designated grant-funding balances are:
Church Mission Fund: £449,236 remaining from the 2025 funding pool of £500,000
Special Reserve Fund: nil
Synod is reminded that under the new grants Policy, new grants are no longer made from the Special Reserve Fund.
· United Reformed Church Ministers’ Pension Fund (URCMPF) deficit funding: The schedule of payments for deficit funding was suspended shortly after the Trust’s last report to Synod. We have therefore made no further contributions. The total paid by the Trust to date stands at £2,400,000. We anticipate that no further scheduled contributions will be required, although Wessex may be asked for a relatively small (under £50,000) balancing payment, because other Synods chose to make their contributions on an accelerated timetable.
The URCMPF continues on its journey to ‘buy in’ and then ‘buy out’, to secure ministers’ retirement benefits for the long term.
Other matters
· Grants, loans and permissions application process: Following approval of the new Grants Policy at the October Synod, all churches have been sent a copy of the policy, including some additional notes, and a detailed explanatory covering letter.
· Charitable status of churches: I need to remind the Synod that churches which are excepted from the requirement to register with the Charity Commission are nevertheless bound by a statutory obligation to adhere to every other aspect of charity law. I would particularly draw churches’ attention to the legal duty to produce accounts each year and to make those accounts available to the public on request.
Churches that are not registered in their own right as charities do not have a charity number and may under no circumstances use the Trust’s charity number. The URC has provided a letter from the Charity Commission which churches can offer to organisations requesting a charity number, available here:
https://www.urcwessex.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Letter-from-Charity-Commission-for-Excepted-URC-charities-in-England-and-Wales.pdf 
Alternatively, if your church is registered for Gift Aid, some organisations will accept an HMRC registration number instead of a charity number.
· CHURCH ACCOUNTS
We are still missing up-to-date accounts from nearly half (45%) of the Synod’s churches, so when your church’s accounts have been inspected, please do remember that you need to send a copy to the Trust or Synod offices, preferably by email, each year. As noted above, charity law requires all charities to produce accounts each year, and you will have to provide them in support of any application to the Trust if they have not already been supplied. 

RESOLUTIONS

Legacies of Slavery Fund
The 2024 General Assembly received a report on the Legacies of Slavery (download here) for contributions from Synods to a Legacies of Slavery Fund and passed Resolution 18 (reported in the Minutes here), aiming to bring the Fund up to a minimum of £1m. As the Fund has already been seeded with £250,000 from the URC Trust, the total requested from the URC’s thirteen Synods is for a minimum of £750,000.

The Wessex Trustees have weighed up the various calls on the Synod's deficit budget and the likely receipts from property sales. The Trustees have been particularly conscious of the need to:
· buy up to three new manses within the next two years;
· make expensive repairs to two Grade II listed manses;
· continue and possibly increase the Trust’s annual donations to the central Ministry and Mission Fund, agreed at the October 2024 Synod (Minute 24S34, Res.T2);
· plan for the potential new church building at Gosport St Columba’s; and
· respond to the request for a significant commitment to the proposed Church Life Fund.
The Trustees respect the wish of the General Assembly to achieve a Legacies of Slavery Fund of at least £1m; however, in the light of other priorities and commitments, they feel it is appropriate to propose a donation to the Fund of no more than £75,000, or one-tenth of the total minimum sum requested from the URC’s thirteen Synods.

	RESOLUTION T1
The Wessex Synod approves a donation of £75,000 to the URC’s Legacies of Slavery Fund



Gosport St Columba’s – new building – next step
The feasibility study, initial design and quantity surveyor’s (QS) high-level estimates have been completed (see Synod Minute 24S34 Res.T4). I told Synod last October that we should expect the project to cost in excess of £3m; based on the initial design, the QS’s current projection is for around £3.5m at today’s prices.

The next step is the Planning Application, for which we need to develop more detailed drawings and a full application pack. I need to stress that the final decision to go ahead with the new building lies some way in the future, and Synod will be given the best and latest available information as to costs and off-setting property disposals before being asked for its approval.

The submission deadline for papers for this Synod meeting is such that I cannot put a figure on the cost for Resolution T2 in this report, because of the timing of our next meeting with the architect; however, we should have this figure before the Synod meeting, and I will request Synod’s permission to amend the resolution to include it.

	RESOLUTION T2
The Wessex Synod approves proceeding with the Planning Application stage of the Gosport St Columba’s new build project, with the appropriate funding.



Romilly Micklem, Convener
trustconvener@urcwessex.org.uk 







MINISTRY AND MISSION FUND
 
Numbers 
We are currently on track to collect £1.59 million from our churches in 2025 (this does not include the central contributions from the Synod itself to cover our Synod-directed stipendiary ministers), which is lower than our aimed-for target, but not by a huge amount. Church closures have affected the numbers. 

I would like to thank all churches for their contributions – I am well aware that times are tough, and the denomination really appreciates the priority you give to M&M. 

It is also worth noting, and celebrating, our New Testament principle that all give as they are able, and all receive according to need. This does, of course, give church treasurers and others the difficult task of explaining to their congregations that M&M contributions do not change with ministerial scoping, but there is good reason for that and I am happy to help with explanations. 

Looking ahead 
We have not yet recruited someone to act as M&M secretary (let me know if you would like more details); as such, the M&M requests for 2026 will be issued by me, before the end of April. 

Non-LEPs will be asked to continue their staged progress towards the “ideal” figures from the formula. 

LEPs will be asked to increase their giving by an inflationary percentage yet to be finalized. 

The URC is implementing the planned cuts to the national budget; we are being asked to maintain our M&M giving at 2023 levels for several more years while this is completed. Unfortunately, church closures mean that the amount being asked of each Wessex URC will need to rise “above formula” to sustain the same total – I will include the details of this calculation in the letters. 

Thank you again for your contributions, and do not hesitate to contact me if you have questions. 
 
David North 
treasurer@urcwessex.org.uk 
07.04.2025 


United Reformed Church Ministry at Welborne Garden Village
A briefing for Wessex Synod
Introduction
Welborne Garden Village is a planned green/brownfield development in the north of the Fareham Borough Council area.  Over the next 20+ years, Welborne will eventually comprise 6,000 dwellings, a new secondary school, three new primary schools, light industry and local retail facilities.

The Welborne Garden Village development was identified by Wessex Synod as a development within the Synod where there was a viable opportunity for the URC to engage fully.  In March 2016, Wessex Synod earmarked £200,000 to support such mission activities across the Synod, but this funding has since been used elsewhere.

“Bottom Line Up Front”
The team planning URC involvement at Welborne (established by Wessex Synod by Wessex Synod resolution 3, March 2019) intends to submit an application to the United Reformed Church during 2025 for a Special Category Minister (SCM) to undertake pioneer ministry at Welborne Garden Village.  At present, the process is paused, pending a decision by URC General Assembly about implementation of agreed changes to Special Category Ministry.

When a minister is appointed, there will be costs associated with that ministry and the Synod team planning it (the Welborne Steering Group) envisage requesting support from Wessex Trust.  

This paper asks Wessex Synod to reconfirm support for URC pioneer ministry at Welborne Garden Village.  In particular, it is proposed that Wessex Trust should provide a manse for the pioneer minister and cover the costs of that ministry.

If agreed in principle, it is intended to bring a more detailed proposal, with a formal budget, to a subsequent meeting of Synod, probably in October 2025.

Background
Construction at Welborne has begun, with a start on residential building, the ‘village centre’ and road access, including work for changes to the adjacent junction 10 on the M27.  Few people currently live within the footprint of the development to become part of the Welborne community.  Consequently, this will be an opportunity to be a partner in community development with the Local Authority, community groups and other churches. 

Welborne Garden Village is very much within the ‘catchment area’ of Fareham URC, with some members passing the Welborne site when they travel between church and home.  There is a feeling within the congregation that this development presents a ‘once in a lifetime’ opportunity, for the URC to participate actively in the development of a new community.  This opportunity was addressed by Synod resolutions in 2016 and 2019.

Fareham URC is now part of the ‘Solent Cluster’ pastorate, which is scoped for two ministers, but currently has none.   The congregation is supportive, but its limited resources are under pressure from existing commitments.  A pioneer minister would be sought to provide specialist leadership at Welborne Garden Village.

Pioneer ministry
It is expected that the forthcoming meeting of URC General Assembly will approve a plan to reshape the system for appointing Special Category Ministers that each synod will be eligible for one pioneer minister.  Such an appointment would be for seven years, in the first instance, with the possibility of extending for a further five years.  It is proposed that the Wessex post should be for pioneer ministry at Welborne Garden Village.

The purpose of the URC pioneer minister would be to influence the building of a new community at Welborne Garden Village, in which the URC has a positive and creative relationship with residents, employers and workers.  Planting a new church would be a desirable outcome, but other expressions of a worshipping community at Welborne in connection with the URC pastorate based at Fareham might prove more appropriate, given that Welborne is intended to comprise an intrinsic part of Fareham Borough.

The main functions of the Pioneer’s role would be to:
•	Develop and implement a plan to integrate the development of Christian witness and worship with community development at Welborne in ways that are consistent with the ethos of the URC and in collaboration with the Wessex Synod Welborne Task Group and the Minister and Elders of Fareham URC;
•	Establish the URC at the heart of the new community at Welborne;
•	Build a worshipping community within Welborne Garden Village;
•	Establish and maintain links between Welborne and Fareham URC;
•	Co-operate with other parties involved in community development at Welborne.

Support likely to be requested from Wessex Trust
Financial and other support would be required for the pioneer minister at Welborne Garden Village, when appointed.  Support by Wessex Trust would be requested for the duration of the first appointment (probably five years).  The following aspects have been identified:
· Manse: A manse would not only provide accommodation for the pioneer minister, but could provide a base for ministry at Welborne.  
· Ministry expenses: As well as the routine costs associated with any pastoral ministry, pioneer ministry would likely incur significant costs for communications/publicity and hiring meeting space.
A formal application for funding by Wessex Trust would not be submitted until the SCM position has been approved (expected later this year), but all parties need to be clear how such an SCM would be supported.  
 
	RESOLUTION 2
Subject to reconfirmation and approval of a budget, Synod is requested to confirm support in principle for the appointment of a Special Category Minister to undertake pioneer ministry at Welborne Garden Village and for Wessex Trust to pay the agreed expenses of that ministry.
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